
Protestant Reformation Notes

An outline of the Protestant Reformation which Martin Luther started on
October 31st, 1517, when he nailed his Ninety-five Theses on a church door in
Wittenburg Germany.

Jesuit Hollywood

The influence of the Jesuits over Hollywood during its so-called “Golden
Age”. Evidence of the way in which the Roman Catholic institution pursues its
never-ending objective of conquering the world, in particular what could be
called the “Protestant world”, by seeking to harness and make use of the most
powerful entertainment medium the world has ever known: the movie industry.
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Is the Pope the Super-boss of all
government agencies as well as the
Vatican?

The Vatican is posing as Snow White, but the Bible calls her, “the great
whore”. She uses government agency branches in all nations including the USA.

The Reformation and the Peace of
Westphalia

Peace of Westphalia was the treaty that settled the Thirty Years’ War which
took place between 1618 and 1648. It was a conflict between Protestants &
Catholics.
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Babylon the Mother Church – By Henry
Grattan Guiness

Did not Rome Christian became a harlot? Did not Papal Rome ally herself with
the kings of the earth? Did it not glorify itself to be as a queen, and call
itself the Mistress of the World?

The Cunning Genius Of The Vatican
Papal System – Part I

The papal system is the most powerful, evil, and longest lasting organization
that ever existed on earth!
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How The Papacy Came To Power

The union of the church of Rome with the Roman State did not Christianize the
State; instead it Romanized the Christian church.

Rome’s Responsibility for the
Assassination of Abraham Lincoln

Abraham Lincoln was murdered by the Jesuits because he stood against the
Vatican’s plans to take over the USA.
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History of the Papacy By Rev. J.A.
Wylie, LL.D

Rev. J.A. Wylie, LL.D.

I got this from http://www.biblebelievers.com/wylie/papacy/index.html which is already in
HTML text. I’m posting only the preface and first chapter on my blog so I can find it
easier.

The following quote on J.A. Wylie is taken from a Publisher’s Preface by
Mourne Missionary Press: "The Rev. James Aitken Wylie was for many years a
leading Protestant spokesman. Born in Scotland in 1808, he was educated at
Marischal College, Aberdeen and at St. Andrews; he entered the Original
Seccession Divinity Hall, Edinburgh in 1827, and was ordained in 1831. Dr.
Wylie became sub-editor of the Edinburgh Witness in 1846, and, after joining
the Free Church of Scotland in 1852, edited the Free Church Record from 1852
until 1860. In 1860 he was appointed Lecturer on Popery at the Protestant
Institute, a position he held until the year of his death. Aberdeen
University awarded him the LL.D. in 1856.

"Dr. Wylie was a prolific writer on Protestant themes. In 1851 the
Evangelical Alliance awarded him first prize for his writing The Papacy,
which he submitted as his entry for a competition for the best essay on
Popery. "The writing for which Wylie is best known is his History of
Protestantism which extends to nearly 2,000 pages and was first published in
1878."

Preface to People’s Edition

The compilation of a Synopsis and classified Index, has made it necessary for
the author to re-read his work after an interval of thirty years. The perusal
has fully satisfied him that the book is every whit as adapted to the present
position of the popish controversy, the whole extent of which it covers, as
it was when first published. Since then, it is true, two important dogmas
have been promulgated from the papal chair; the Immaculate Conception of Mary
(1854), and the Infallibility of the Pope (1870) ; but these decrees are
rather the official ratification of what had been for centuries the teaching
of Popes and popish doctors, than the importation of new elements into the
question calling for a readjustment of the argument.

The loss of the temporal sovereignty, which has also befallen the Papacy
since the first publication of this volume, is an event of graver
consequence. But let it be borne in mind that it is the temporal sovereignty,
not the temporal power, which the Papacy has lost; it is its paltry Italian
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kingship of which it has been stripped; not the temporal and spiritual
supremacy of Christendom. Temporal power is a root-prerogative of the Papacy.
With or without his crown, the Pope, so long as he exists, will be a Great
Temporal Power. What signifies it that a small branch of this tree has been
lopped off, while the trunk still stands erect, nay, is even stronger than
before? Freed as it now is from the scandals, political and moral, which were
attendant on its government of the Papal States, the Papacy is now in a
better position for prosecuting its cherished aim, which is to be the supreme
arbiter in all international disputes. It seeks, in short, to become
President of a great European Council, in which kings and nations shall await
its decisions, and be pledged to carry out its behests, peaceably if
possible, by arms if necessary. From being the moral dictator of Christendom,
it is but a little step to being, as the Papacy was once before, its armed
ruler and head.

Will the reader pardon a word about the history of the book, and its
Continental experiences? When the German translation appeared (Elberfeld,
1853), the Romanists of the Continent welcomed it with a chorus of anathemas.
L’Univers of Paris cursed it energetically. The journalists of the Rhine were
equally wroth. Without naming either the book or its author, they made their
readers aware that a crime of fearful atrocity had been committed, which
called loudly for punishment by the sword. We give a specimen: —

"A very shameful book has lately been printed and published in Elberfeld
by William Hassell, consisting of thirty-six sheets, and in which Popery
and the Catholic religion are exposed as a work of Satan and a
restoration of old heathenish idolatry, and a cunning delusive invention
of the Pope and the Catholic priesthood as the mother of revolutions and
communism. >From beginning to end, with the same cool deliberation, it
consists of lies, injuries, and abuses, which have from time to time
been brought against the Pope and the Catholic religion, heaped
together, and made into one compact whole. The most unheard-of violence
offered; and the holiest of the Catholics scorned and derided. The
rulers of the country are exhorted throughout to observe how the
Catholic religion causes the destruction of every State, and how the
Catholic priesthood are even now endeavouring to exercise unbearable
tyranny and cruelty over princes and people. . . . The Catholic Church
in Prussia is a lawful safeguard against such calumnies, and the abuse
of the Catholic religion is provided for in its penal laws." Rheimsches
Kirchenblatt, Cologne.

In an article on the above in the Witness of Nov. 20, 1853, we find Hugh
Miller saying: —

"The editor of this paper gave expression long ago in its columns to his
admiration of Mr. Wylie’s masterly work on the Papacy –a work which has
since been extensively spread over Protestant Europe. . . . Still,
however, his decision was that of a personal friend of the author, and
the various favourable critiques which bore out his estimate of its
merits were at least Protestant critiques. Our present testimony
respecting it must be recognised as above suspicion; it comes from
Popery itself, and we find that Popery regards it as a dangerous work,



suited to do the Catholic religion great injury, and that penal laws
furnish the only effectual instruments for dealing with and answering
it."

Dr. Graham, in his volume, The Jordan and the Rhine, says: —

"This work has at last made its appearance in the German language. . .
.The Papists are up on all sides, not to reply but to denounce, not to
reason and answer, but to invoke the civil power. They never name the
book lest an inquiring Papist should be inclined to purchase it. In
Cologne no bookseller would take charge of it –Papist or Protestant. The
argument is very sharp and severe, but the reason is led captive, and
the infinite superstition dissected with a master’s hand. It will
confirm the wavering and strengthen the weak. May the Lord grant His
blessing to it as a means of counteracting the idolatries and idolatrous
tendencies of the age."

Enormous recent Papal Advances.

Since the first publication of this work the Papacy has made enormous strides
to temporal dominion and spiritual supremacy in our country.

1. The public administration of the empire, which up till 1850 was almost
purely Protestant, has since been largely Romanized.

2. The Papal Hierarchy has been established in both England and Scotland, and
the ordinary machinery of Rome’s government is in full operation over the
whole kingdom.

3. The empire has been divided into dioceses, with the ordinary equipment of
chapters and provincial synods in each, for bringing canon law to the door of
every Romanist, and governing him in his social relations, his political
acts, and his religious duties.

4. The staff of the Romish Church has been trebled.

5. In Scotland alone there has been an increase of 216 priests, 250 chapels,
15 monasteries, and 34 convents.

6. The priests of Rome have been introduced into our army and navy, into our
prisons and poor-houses, reformatories and hospitals, thus converting these
departments of the State into a ministration of Romanism.

7. The annual sum paid as salaries, etc., to the Popish priesthood approaches
a million and a half, making Popery one of the endowed faiths of the nation.

8. Considerable progress has been made in the work of breaking down the
national system of education, and replacing the board schools with
denominational schools in which the teaching shall be Romish.

9. The annual grants to such schools in England and Scotland have now risen
to £200,000. Thousands of Protestant children attend them, and are being
instructed in the tenets of Popery, and familiarized with Romish rites.



10. Two-thirds of the youth of Ireland are being educated by monks and nuns,
at a cost to the country of £700,000 yearly.

11. Ritualism has grown into a power in England. In many of the national
churches the ceremonial of the Mass is openly celebrated, crucifixes and
Madonnas are frequent, auricular confession is practised, the dead are
supplicated, and new-constructed cathedrals are arranged on the foregone
conclusion that Popery is to be the future religion of Great Britain.

12. All the great offices of State (the English wool-sack and the throne
excepted), closed against Romanists in the Catholic Emancipation Act, have
been opened to them.

13. The oath of the Royal Supremacy has been abolished.

14. The words "being Protestant" have been dropped from the oath of
allegiance.

15. The most brilliant post under the Crown, the viceroyalty of India, has
been held by a Papist, and may be so again.

16. An avowed Romanist sits in the Cabinet, with more, it may be, to follow.

17. Cardinal Manning has had precedence given him next to the Royal family, a
step towards the like precedence being given to Popish over Anglican
Protestant bishops.

18. A special Envoy has been sent with congratulations to the Pope on
occasion of his jubilee, and a nuncio has in return been received at Court
from Leo XIII.

19. There is a serious talk of re-establishing diplomatic relations with the
Vatican;

20. And, mirabile dictu! the project has been broached of restoring the
Pope’s temporal sovereignty: and the idea is being agitated, although it must
be plain to all that it cannot be carried out without overthrowing the
kingdom of Italy and plunging the nations of Europe into war.

These are great strides towards grasping the government of the British
empire. And all this has been done despite the warning testimony of the
nations around us which Popery has destroyed, and in disregard of the
unanswered demonstration of a modern statesman —

That to become a subject of the Pope is to surrender one’s "moral and mental
freedom;"

And incapacitate one’s self for yielding "loyalty" to the Queen, and "civil
duty" to the State.

If the end of this policy shall be good, HISTORY is a senile babbler, and
PROPHECY is but the Sibyl, with her books, over again.



Continue to chapter I Origin of the Papacy

Of the Catholic Priesthood Called Holy
Orders – By Martin Luther

Of this sacrament the Church of Christ knows nothing; it was invented by the
church of the Pope. It not only has no promise of grace, anywhere declared,
but not a word is said about it in the whole of the New Testament. Now it is
ridiculous to set up as a sacrament of God that which can nowhere be proved
to have been instituted by God. Not that I consider that a rite practised for
so many ages is to be condemned; but I would not have human inventions
established in sacred things, nor should it be allowed to bring in anything
as divinely ordained, which has not been divinely ordained; lest we should be
objects of ridicule to our adversaries. We must endeavour that whatever we
put forward as an article of the faith should be certain and uncorrupt and
established by clear proofs from Scripture; and this we cannot show even in
the slightest degree in the case of the present sacrament.

The Church has no power to establish new divine promises of grace, as some
senselessly assert, who say that, since the Church is governed by the Holy
Spirit, whatever she ordains has no less authority than that which is
ordained of God. The Church is born of the word of promise through faith, and
is nourished and preserved by the same word; that is, she herself is
established by the promises of God, not the promise of God by her. The word
of God is incomparably above the Church, and her part is not to establish,
ordain, or make anything in it, but only to be established, ordained, and
made, as a creature. What man begets his own parent? Who establishes the
authority by which he himself exists?

This power the Church certainly has—that she can distinguish the word of God
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from the words of men. So Augustine confesses that his motive for believing
the gospel was the authority of the Church, which declared it to be the
gospel. Not that the Church is therefore above the gospel; for, if so, she
would also be above God, in whom we believe, since she declares Him to be
God; but, as Augustine says elsewhere, the soul is so taken possession of by
the truth, that thereby it can judge of all things with the utmost certainty,
and yet cannot judge the truth itself, but is compelled by an infallible
certainty to say that this is the truth. For example, the mind pronounces
with infallible certainty that three and seven are ten, and yet can give no
reason why this is true, while it cannot deny that it is true. In fact the
mind itself is taken possession of, and, having truth as its judge, is judged
rather than judges. Even such a perception is there in the Church, by the
illumination of the Spirit, in judging and approving of doctrines; a
perception which she cannot demonstrate, but which she holds as most sure.
Just as among philosophers no one judges of those conceptions which are
common to all, but everyone is judged by them, so is it among us with regard
to that spiritual perception which judgeth all things, yet is judged of no
man, as the Apostle says.

Let us take it then for certain that the Church cannot promise grace, to do
which is the part of God alone, and therefore cannot institute a sacrament.
And even, if she had the most complete power to do so, it would not forthwith
follow, that orders are a sacrament. For who knows what is that Church which
has the Spirit, when only a few bishops and learned men are usually concerned
in setting up these laws and institutions? It is possible that these men may
not be of the Church, and may all be in error; as councils have very often
been in error, especially that of Constance, which has erred the most
impiously of all. That only is a proved article of the faith which has been
approved by the universal Church, and not by that of Rome alone. I grant
therefore that orders may be a sort of church rite, like many others which
have been introduced by the Fathers of the Church, such as the consecration
of vessels, buildings, vestments, water, salt, candles, herbs, wine, and the
like. In all these no one asserts that there is any sacrament, nor is there
any promise in them. Thus the anointing of a man’s hands, the shaving of his
head, and other ceremonies of the kind, do not constitute a sacrament, since
nothing is promised by these things, but they are merely employed to prepare
men for certain offices, as in the case of vessels or instruments.

But it will be asked: What do you say to Dionysius, who reckons up six
sacraments, among which he places Orders, in his Hierarchy of the Church? My
answer is: I know that he is the only one of the ancient authorities who is
considered as holding seven sacraments, although, by the omission of
matrimony, he has only given six. We read nothing at all in the rest of the
Fathers about these sacraments, nor did they reckon them under the title of
sacrament, when they spoke of these things, for the invention of such
sacraments is a modern one. Then too—if I may be rash enough to say so—it is
altogether unsatisfactory that so much importance should be attributed to
this Dionysius, whoever he was, for there is almost nothing of solid learning
in him. By what authority or reason, I ask, does he prove his inventions
concerning angels in his Celestial Hierarchy, a book on the study of which
curious and superstitious minds have spent so much labour? Are they not all



fancies of his own, and very much like dreams, if we read them and judge them
freely? In his mystic theology indeed, which is so much cried up by certain
very ignorant theologians, he is even very mischievous, and follows Plato
rather than Christ, so that I would not have any believing mind bestow even
the slightest labour on the study of these books. You will be so far from
learning Christ in them that, even if you know Him, you may lose Him. I speak
from experience. Let us rather hear Paul, and learn Jesus Christ and Him
crucified. For this is the way, the truth, and the life; this is the ladder
by which we come to the Father, as it is written: “No man cometh unto the
Father, but by Me.”

So in his Hierarchy of the Church, what does he do but describe certain
ecclesiastical rites, amusing himself with his own allegories, which he does
not prove, just as has been done in our time by the writer of the book called
the Rationale of Divine things? This pursuit of allegories is only fit for
men of idle minds. Could I have any difficulty in amusing myself with
allegories about any created thing whatever? Did not Bonaventura apply the
liberal arts allegorically to theology? It would give me no trouble to write
a better Hierarchy than that of Dionysius, as he knew nothing of popes,
cardinals, and archbishops, and made the bishops the highest order. Who,
indeed, is there of such slender wits that he cannot venture upon allegory? I
would not have a theologian bestow any attention upon allegories, until he is
perfectly acquainted with the legitimate and simple meaning of Scripture;
otherwise, as it happened to Origen, his theological speculations will not be
without danger.

We must not then immediately make a sacrament of anything which Dionysius
describes; otherwise why not make a sacrament of the procession which he
describes in the same passage, and which continues in use even to the present
day? Nay, there will be as many sacraments as there are rites and ceremonies
which have grown up in the Church. Resting, however, on this very weak
foundation, they have invented and attributed to this sacrament of theirs
certain indelible characters, supposed to be impressed on those who receive
orders. Whence, I ask, such fancies? By what authority, by what reasoning are
they established? Not that we object to their being free to invent, learn, or
assert whatever they please; but we also assert our own liberty, and say that
they must not arrogate to themselves the right of making articles of the
faith out of their own fancies, as they have hitherto had the presumption to
do. It is enough that, for the sake of concord, we submit to their rights and
inventions, but we will not be compelled to receive them as necessary to
salvation, when they are not necessary. Let them lay aside their tyrannical
requirements, and we will show a ready compliance with their likings, that so
we may live together in mutual peace. For it is a disgraceful, unjust, and
slavish thing for a Christian man, who is free, to be subjected to any but
heavenly and divine traditions.

After this they bring in their very strongest argument, namely, that Christ
said at the last supper: “Do this in remembrance of me.” “Behold!” they say,
“Christ ordained them as priests.” Hence, among other things, they have also
asserted that it is to priests alone that both kinds should be administered.
In fact they have extracted out of this text whatever they would; like men



who claim the right to assert at their own free choice whatsoever they please
out of any words of Christ, wherever spoken. But is this to interpret the
words of God? Let us reply to them that in these words Christ gives no
promise, but only a command that this should be done in remembrance of Him.
Why do they not conclude that priests were ordained in that passage also
where Christ, in laying upon them the ministry of the word and of baptism,
said: “Go ye into all the world, and preach the gospel to every creature,
baptizing them in the name of the Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy
Ghost”? It is the peculiar office of priests to preach and to baptize. Again,
since at the present day it is the very first business of a priest, and, as
they say, an indispensable one, to read the canonical Hours; why have they
not taken their idea of the sacrament of orders from those words in which
Christ commanded His disciples—as he did in many other places, but especially
in the garden of Gethsemane—to pray that they might not enter into
temptation? Unless indeed they evade the difficulty by saying that it is not
commanded to pray, for it suffices to read the canonical Hours; so that this
cannot be proved to be a priestly work from any part of Scripture, and that
consequently this praying priesthood is not of God; as indeed it is not.

Which of the ancient Fathers has asserted that by these words priests were
ordained? Whence then this new interpretation? It is because it has been
sought by this device to set up a source of implacable discord, by which
clergy and laity might be placed farther asunder than heaven and earth, to
the incredible injury of baptismal grace and confusion of evangelical
communion. Hence has originated that detestable tyranny of the clergy over
the laity, in which, trusting to the corporal unction by which their hands
are consecrated, to their tonsure, and to their vestments, they not only set
themselves above the body of lay Christians, who have been anointed with the
Holy Spirit, but almost look upon them as dogs, unworthy to be numbered in
the Church along with themselves. Hence it is that they dare to command,
exact, threaten, drive, and oppress, at their will. In fine, the sacrament of
orders has been and is a most admirable engine for the establishment of all
those monstrous evils which have hitherto been wrought, and are yet being
wrought, in the Church. In this way Christian brotherhood has perished; in
this way shepherds have been turned into wolves, servants into tyrants, and
ecclesiastics into more than earthly beings.

How if they were compelled to admit that we all, so many as have been
baptized, are equally priests? We are so in fact, and it is only a ministry
which has been entrusted to them, and that with our consent. They would then
know that they have no right to exercise command over us, except so far as we
voluntarily allow of it. Thus it is said: “Ye are a chosen generation, a
royal priesthood, a holy nation.” (1 Pet. ii. 9.) Thus all we who are
Christians are priests; those whom we call priests are ministers chosen from
among us to do all things in our name; and the priesthood is nothing else
than a ministry. Thus Paul says: “Let a man so account of us as of the
ministers of Christ, and stewards of the mysteries of God.” (1 Cor. iv. 1.)

From this it follows that he who does not preach the word, being called to
this very office by the Church, is in no way a priest, and that the sacrament
of orders can be nothing else than a ceremony for choosing preachers in the



Church. This is the description given of a priest: “The priest’s lips should
keep knowledge, and they should seek the law at his mouth; for he is the
messenger of the Lord of hosts.” (Malachi ii. 7.) Be sure then that he who is
not a messenger of the Lord of hosts, or who is called to anything else than
a messengership—if I may so speak—is certainly not a priest; as it is
written: “Because thou hast rejected knowledge, I will also reject thee, that
thou shalt be no priest to me.” (Hosea iv. 6.) They are called pastors
because it is their duty to give the people pasture, that is, to teach them.
Therefore those who are ordained only for the purpose of reading the
canonical Hours and offering up masses are popish priests indeed, but not
Christian priests, since they not only do not preach but are not even called
to be preachers; nay, it is the very thing intended, that a priesthood of
this kind shall stand on a different footing from the office of preacher.
Thus they are priests of Hours and missals, that is, a kind of living images,
having the name of priests, but very far from being really so; such priests
as those whom Jeroboam ordained in Beth-aven, taken from the lowest dregs of
the people, and not from the family of Levi.

See then how far the glory of the Church has departed. The whole world is
full of priests, bishops, cardinals, and clergy; of whom however, (so far as
concerns their official duty) not one preaches—unless he be called afresh to
this by another calling besides his sacramental orders—but thinks that he
amply fulfils the purposes of that sacrament if he murmurs over, in a vain
repetition, the prayers which he has to read, and celebrates masses. Even
then, he never prays these very Hours, or, if he does pray, he prays for
himself; while, as the very height of perversity, he offers up his masses as
a sacrifice, though the mass is really the use of the sacrament. Thus it is
clear that those orders by which, as a sacrament, men of this kind are
ordained to be clergy, are in truth a mere and entire figment, invented by
men who understand nothing of church affairs, of the priesthood, of the
ministry of the word, or of the sacraments. Such as is the sacrament, such
are the priests it makes. To these errors and blindnesses has been added a
greater degree of bondage, in that, in order to separate themselves the more
widely from all other Christians, as if these were profane, they have
burdened themselves with a most hypocritical celibacy.

It was not enough for their hypocrisy and for the working of this error to
prohibit bigamy, that is, the having two wives at the same time, as was done
under the law—for we know that that is the meaning of bigamy—but they have
interpreted it to be bigamy, if a man marries two virgins in succession, or a
widow once. Nay, the most sanctified sanctity of this most sacrosanct
sacrament goes so far, that a man cannot even become a priest if he have
married a virgin, as long as she is alive as his wife. And, in order to reach
the very highest summit of sanctity, a man is kept out of the priesthood, if
he have married one who was not a pure virgin, though it were in ignorance
and merely by an unfortunate chance. But he may have polluted six hundred
harlots, or corrupted any number of matrons or virgins, or even kept many
Ganymedes, and it will be no impediment to his becoming a bishop or cardinal,
or even Pope. Then the saying of the Apostle: “the husband of one wife,” must
be interpreted to mean: “the head of one church;” unless that magnificent
dispenser the Pope, bribed with money or led by favour—that is to say, moved



by pious charity, and urged by anxiety for the welfare of the
churches—chooses to unite to one man three, twenty, or a hundred wives, that
is, churches.

O pontiffs, worthy of this venerable sacrament of orders! O princes not of
the Catholic churches, but of the synagogues of Satan, yea, of very darkness!
We may well cry out with Isaiah: “Ye scornful men, that rule this people
which is in Jerusalem” (Isaiah xxviii. 14); and with Amos: “Woe to them that
are at ease in Zion, and trust in the mountain of Samaria, which are named
chief of the nations, to whom the house of Israel came!” (Amos vi. 1.) O what
disgrace to the Church of God from these monstrosities of sacerdotalism!
Where are there any bishops or priests who know the gospel, not to say preach
it? Why then do they boast of their priesthood? why do they wish to be
thought holier and better and more powerful than other Christians, whom they
call the laity? What unlearned person is not competent to read the Hours?
Monks, hermits, and private persons, although laymen, may use the prayers of
the Hours. The duty of a priest is to preach, and unless he does so, he is
just as much a priest as the picture of a man is a man. Does the ordination
of such babbling priests, the consecration of churches and bells, or the
confirmation of children, constitute a bishop? Could not any deacon or layman
do these things? It is the ministry of the word that makes a priest or a
bishop.

Fly then, I counsel you; fly, young men, if ye wish to live in safety; and do
not seek admission to these holy rites, unless ye are either willing to
preach the gospel, or are able to believe that ye are not made any better
than the laity by this sacrament of orders. To read the Hours is nothing. To
offer the mass is to receive the sacrament. What then remains in you, which
is not to be found in any layman? Your tonsure and your vestments? Wretched
priesthood, which consists in tonsure and vestments! Is it the oil poured on
your fingers? Every Christian is anointed and sanctified in body and soul
with the oil of the Holy Spirit, and formerly was allowed to handle the
sacrament no less than the priests now do; although our superstition now
imputes it as a great crime to the laity, if they touch even the bare cup, or
the corporal; and not even a holy nun is allowed to wash the altar cloths and
sacred napkins. When I see how far the sacrosanct sanctity of these orders
has already gone, I expect that the time will come when the laity will not
even be allowed to touch the altar, except when they offer money. I almost
burst with anger when I think of the impious tyrannies of these reckless men,
who mock and ruin the liberty and glory of the religion of Christ by such
frivolous and puerile triflings.

Let every man then who has learnt that he is a Christian recognise what he
is, and be certain that we are all equally priests; that is, that we have the
same power in the word, and in any sacrament whatever; although it is not
lawful for any one to use this power, except with the consent of the
community, or at the call of a superior. For that which belongs to all in
common no individual can arrogate to himself, until he be called. And
therefore the sacrament of orders, if it is anything, is nothing but a
certain rite by which men are called to minister in the Church. Furthermore,
the priesthood is properly nothing else than the ministry of the word—I mean



the word of the gospel, not of the law. The diaconate is a ministry, not for
reading the gospel or the epistle, as the practice is nowadays, but for
distributing the wealth of the Church among the poor, that the priests may be
relieved of the burden of temporal things, and may give themselves more
freely to prayer and to the word. It was for this purpose, as we read in the
Acts of the Apostles, that deacons were appointed. Thus he who does not know
the gospel, or does not preach it, is not only to priest or bishop, but a
kind of pest to the Church, who, under the false title of priest or bishop,
as it were in sheep’s clothing, hinders the gospel, and acts the part of the
wolf in the Church.

Wherefore those priests and bishops with whom the Church is crowded at the
present day, unless they work out their salvation on another plan—that is,
unless they acknowledge themselves to be neither priests nor bishops, and
repent of bearing the name of an office the work of which they either do not
know, or cannot fulfil, and thus deplore with prayers and tears the miserable
fate of their hypocrisy—are verily the people of eternal perdition,
concerning whom the saying will be fulfilled: “My people are gone into
captivity, because they have no knowledge; and their honourable men are
famished, and their multitude dried up with thirst. Therefore hell hath
enlarged herself, and opened her mouth without measure; and their glory, and
their multitude, and their pomp, and he that rejoiceth, shall descend into
it.” (Isaiah v. 13, 14.) O word of dread for our age, in which Christians are
swallowed up in such an abyss of evil!

As far then as we are taught from the Scriptures, since what we call the
priesthood is a ministry, I do not see at all for what reason a man who has
once been made priest cannot become a layman again, since he differs in no
wise from a layman, except by his ministerial office. But it is so far from
impossible for a man to be set aside from the ministry, that even now this
punishment is constantly inflicted on offending priests, who are either
suspended for a time, or deprived for ever of their office. For that fiction
of an indelible character has long ago become an object of derision. I grant
that the Pope may impress this character, though Christ knows nothing of it,
and for this very reason the priest thus consecrated is the lifelong servant
and bondsman, not of Christ, but of the Pope, as it is at this day. But,
unless I deceive myself, if at some future time this sacrament and figment
fall to the ground, the Papacy itself will scarcely hold its ground, and we
shall recover that joyful liberty in which we shall understand that we are
all equal in every right, and shall shake off the yoke of tyranny and know
that he who is a Christian has Christ, and he who has Christ has all things
that are Christ’s, and can do all things—on which I will write more fully and
more vigorously when I find that what I have here said displeases my friends
the papists.

[ Next: On the Sacrament of Extreme Unction ]
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